Spring Grove Residents' Association


Summary 
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

Thursday 29 April 2004, St John's Parish Hall, Grove Lane


This is a summary for the web of the minutes of the meeting.  All residents' names have been removed.  If you would like a full copy please get in touch with one of the committee members – the names are listed in Springboard.



PRESENT:

About 40 residents and committee members


GUESTS:
Roger Hayes:             Kingston Council
Ken Hopkins :            Pro-Vice Chancellor for Strategic
                                   Development, Kingston University
Dr Helen Trott:          Alumni and Events Manager, Kingston
                                   University
PC Melvyn Thomas:  Community Beat Officer for this area
Edward Davey:           MP 


APOLOGIES:
Councillor Chrissie Hitchcock


1.  Chairman's Report

The Chairman gave a very big thank you to all who had helped with the many events in the community over the last year.  These included:

· the cleaning and redecorating of the Parish Hall

· the centenary celebrations for the hall 

· the late summer barbeque at Hugh Herland

· the jumble sales, barn dance, quizzes and the Spring Grove Fringe performances

He particularly thanked the hall committee for the hard work put into running the hall.


Anti-social behaviour, graffiti and abandoned cars appear to have decreased in the last year, and the traffic-calming system has been completed.  The residents' association are about to launch a website.


2.  Treasurer's Report

The accounts for FY2003/4 were more involved than usual because of the activities involved in the centenary of the Parish Hall.  Together the three centenary events (Street Party, Dinner dance and raffle) raised £2315 - and thanks were expressed to John Young's fund of Youngs' Brewers who contributed £500.  The barn dance and LEAH quiz each raised similar amounts to the previous year.  Total receipts for the year were £2814.

The main item of expenditure was the £2500 contribution to the repair of the brickwork and chimneys of the Church Hall. All other costs were similar to the previous year.  Total expenditure, at £3013, exceeded receipts by just under £200.  However it is expected that this will be recouped this year.

The balance sheet stood at £848.37 on 31st March 2004.   This includes a generous £400 donation from the Hotel Antoinette which will be used towards the purchase of air tickets for the first prize raffle prize winner.

The accounts have been audited.  All the records were at the meeting and available for inspection.

3.  Election of the Committee

This will be covered in the next issue of Springboard 

4.  Introduction of Guests  
The Chairman introduced the guests (see list above) and thanked them for attending the meeting.


5.  Lower Marsh Lane Spiritboard/University Development

The AGM was seen as an opportunity to gauge the opinion of the residents about the proposed development.   Contributions made by the residents were limited to one minute each in order to get as wide a spread of opinion as possible in the time available.  Key points made by the residents both for and against the development are summarised below, together with points made by Ken Hopkins of Kingston University and Councillor Roger Hayes.  


a)  Points in favour of the development:

· The university is beneficial to the local economy and community.  It provides employment, the students provide revenue and they provide a useful workforce.

· Demand for Further Education will continue and should be supported.

· Students have to live somewhere.

· The village will free up accommodation elsewhere in the area.

· Key worker housing (for 144 workers) is very important – this area is expensive for key workers making recruitment difficult for some employers.

· The Lower Marsh Lane area is not currently attractive.  The new development could be attractive and bring benefits to the infrastructure.

· The plan must include provision for adequate transport, adequate onsite facilities and adequate measures by the university to deal with noise and disturbance.


b)  Points against the development:

· The area is MOL (Metropolitan Open Land), part of the Hogsmill/Bonesgate stream corridor.   The wildlife and flora are important.

· Once the open land is lost it is lost forever.

· There are issues with access to, and the layout of the site.

· It will increase noise and disturbance in the Spring Grove Area.  The noise created by the 700 or so students at Clayhill is already bad.  A further 716 students in the locality could double noise levels.    

· There will be a serious impact on local traffic levels.  There will be 10 buses an hour.

· The village will adversely affect adjoining properties. It will also impact on the peace and quiet of the cemetery.  This could be particularly distressing during funerals.

· There will be a lot of disruption and traffic during the construction period – especially as parts of the development will be prefabricated – and the prefabricated units must be delivered by lorry.

· Kingston University appears to be growing exponentially.  Kingston Council should put a ceiling on the number of students.

· Bigger is not always better – either for the town or for the students themselves as it can make a university more impersonal, it dilutes the services available and there can be less sense of responsibility towards the community.   The community is one of the strong points of living in this area. 

· The University has never succeeded in addressing the problem of the disruption from students at Clayhill.  Why should they be any more successful with the students of the proposed village?

· It will create a ghetto.

· The key workers will not wish to reside in a student village – particularly those who work shifts.

· At the recent public meeting there were no answers to fundamental questions about the impact of the development on the roads, noise, disturbance and traffic, suggesting that no impact analysis had been conducted.

· Students will only be housed in the village for one year.  Thereafter they will be seeking accommodation in town.

· Other sites are available which could be cheaper and less disruptive.


c)  Points made by Ken Hopkins of Kingston University (see also point 6 below):
· Kingston University wants to grow.  A recent report into the benefits of further education suggested that higher education assists an individual's job security, impacts positively on salary, and can empower students (both current and former) to influence society.


· Kingston University is not elitist. It favours giving a chance particularly to those who will be first generation university students.  Its mission is to be a civic and comprehensive university.  It is one of the better new universities and scores highly on teaching though less well on research.  It is not financially well endowed.

· The second planning application for the development aimed to deal with the concerns raised when the first application was rejected.


· Although the land is indeed Metropolitan Open Land it is hoped that it will be transformed into something worthwhile.


· By concentrating the village in this particular area it is hoped that it will deal with many of the noise and disturbance issues currently distressing residents.


· Kingston university wishes to avoid “ghettos” of student housing in streets around the town.  They also seek to avoid “town and gown” hostility.


· When asked about the origin of students at Kingston University KH answered that they were predominantly regional, though with a proportion from all over the UK and about 2000 of the 17000 students from overseas [824 from elsewhere in the EU and 1253 from the rest of the world according to the Kingston university Facts and Figures card].


d)  Points made by Councillor Roger Hayes

Roger Hayes sits on the development control committee and will be involved in the decision on the application.  He can therefore only talk about facts and not voice any opinion either way.  He confirmed:


· The land is greenfield not brownfield.  There are some important species of flora and fauna on the land.


· Kingston Council are in dispute with Thames Water over opening up the land further in order to route the Hogsmill walk through the land.


· Kingston council wishes to avoid large concentrations of students in the town as they can destroy both the community mix and the tax base.  Reduced taxes have implications for the provision and upkeep of services in the borough.


· When formulating a view it is important that all stakeholders consider the second application and not the first as there are significant differences between them.


· It is not the responsibility of the council to find accommodation for all students.


· While students can be noisy the majority of criminal offences caused by young people in Kingston are not perpetrated by students. 


· If the council grant planning permission for the application it will be referred to both the Mayor of London and the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.

A vote was taken at the end of the session in order to give some weighting to the views expressed.  This indicated that 3 residents were for the development, 5 were undecided and the remaining 24 were against.


6.  Other University Issues


· Ken Hopkins reported on the New University Project (NUP) which he is heading.  The NUP is a series of undertakings which aims to fundamentally change the way that the University looks and operates.  It aims to improve students' experience of the education system and to the put Kingston University in a strong position to meet the needs of the future.  KH is overseeing the development of a communications strategy which will enable the community to play an active role in the project.  He is keen to ensure that local residents are consulted at all stages and that the project will be a benefit to them. 

The programme involves a number of property projects, including the purchase of County Hall, the construction of a new business school at Kingston Hill, a building in Roehampton, and the sale of the Knights Park site.

Surrey County Council are moving out of County Hall and Kingston Council have now given backing to the University's plans to purchase it.  It is a grade 2 listed building – and it will be used for education and other worthy uses which will benefit both students and the local community.  It will not be residential. 

Ken Hopkins asked for residents' views on the sale of the Knights Park site.   The university had always assumed that the local residents would be strongly opposed to turning Knights Park into a hall of residence for students and that they would prefer it to be sold to a private developer to transform it into apartments.  He was surprised therefore when it was suggested that consideration should be given to its use for student accommodation.  


· Dr Helen Trott handed out Kingston University’s programme of events for the summer events (to which residents are all invited), details of the Readers’ Festival in May which is being sponsored by the university, and a facts and figures card with analyses of student numbers, qualifications gained, staff and the impact of the university on the local economy.  She mentioned the alumni website and magazine, "Source",  for former students of the university.

7.  Safer Neighbourhoods programme – PC Melvyn Thomas

The Step Change programme, recently renamed "Safer Neighbourhoods", aims to bring back the old concept of bobbies on the beat and to provide a familiar, visible, and accessible police presence in the community.  The catch-phrase is “Local Police, Local Knowledge” and the mission statement is “To police the needs of the community at a local level, improve security and ensure that local concerns are identified and dealt with in the community, with the community”. 

The programme will roll out over the next two years.  It began a few weeks ago with the introduction of the community team in Norbiton ward and will continue later this year with teams in Chessington and Berrylands.  There should be an officer in the Grove area by April 2006 at the latest - it takes a long time because of recruitment.
The teams – which will be 6 per ward (one sergeant, two constables and three Police and Community Support officers) are in addition to the 264 police already in Kingston.

Ed Davey spoke about the benefits and financing of the programme.

8. Hogsmill Party on the Blue Bridge – Sunday 27th June

The Hogsmill Action Group are organising a street party on the blue bridge between Grange Road and Portland Road.  There will be local history groups, local musicians, storytellers, face-painters, sculptures, wildlife groups etc.  If anyone would be able to help in the planning and organisation, or has any special interest to share the group would love to hear from you.  


9.  Spring Grove Residents’ Website - www.springgrovekingston.co.uk 

The SGRA have just launched a website for local residents.  This is primarily to provide information, local news and items of local interest to residents, and to facilitate an exchange of views on local matters through the forum on the site.  
The site currently features a dozen or so pages:  

· News 

· Calendar  

· Maps/weather

· Local history (written by Isobel Robinson)

· Photo gallery 

· Spring Grove Fringe (with thanks to John Higham)

· St John’s Church

· Useful weblinks

· Small ads (free to local residents)

· Contact details

· Useful telephone/emergency numbers


Contributions to the site - news items, calendar dates, photos, small ads, contributions to the forum, comments and suggestions about the site etc. - would all be greatly welcomed.  Please send these either directly via the contact page on the website, or through any member of the committee.  Please also bookmark this site on your PC and consult and contribute to it regularly!


10. Any Other Business

· The former post Office in Springfield Lane is being converted into a tea room – the Salamander Tea Rooms.


· The issue of illegal partking on the pavement outside the Duke of Buckingham pub was raised.  PC Melvyn Thomas agreed to look into it.  


· There was a complaint about the noise and dirt generated by the Fair.  It was felt that this had been particularly bad this year


****

The meeting closed at 9.45pm

 

